STATE BOARD OF MASTER ELECTRICIANS
BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES
 
DATE:            May 26, 2020
TIME:            10:07 a.m.
PLACE:         Via Teleconference
                        Dial 1-321-465-5183

                        Enter code: 457 489 090#

MEMBERS
PRESENT:   
                        Jack Wilson, Chairman
                        Brett Warner, Vice Chairman

                        Chet Brown, Industry Member
                        Francis Harrison, Consumer Member
                        Paul Donoghue, Industry Member
                        Jose Anderson, Consumer Member
 
          
STAFF
PRESENT:   
                        Robin Bailey, Executive Director
                        Tracy Baylor-Wilson, Administrative Specialist III
                        Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General
 
            
CALL TO ORDER:
 
Chairman, Jack Wilson, called the Teleconference Business Meeting of the State Board of Master Electricians to Order at 10:02 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on February 25, 2020. Motion was made by Mr. Donoghue, seconded by Mr. Harrison, and the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes as written.

APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Chairman Wilson reported that there were a total of (8) eight applications reviewed with (6) six being approved, (1) one denied and (1) pending additional information.
Upon Mr. Harrison’s motion and Mr. Anderson’s second the Board unanimously voted to approve the Application Review Committee Report.
EXAM CHALLENGE REVIEW REPORT
None to report.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
None to report.
CONTINUING EDUCATION PROVIDER REPORT
None to report.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
 
None to report.

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
 
PSI exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of February 2020:
 
Electricians                                 Candidates            Passed             Failed                   Pass %
                                                          Tested
	Master Electricians
	33
	        9
	     24
	27


 
No statistics to report for the month of March.
OLD BUSINESS
SENATE BILL 994
Director Bailey informed the Board that Senate Bill 994 regarding statewide electrical licensing bill was amended to require a workgroup. She explained that a workgroup composed of specific members of the community will meet to discuss enumerated matters. The Department must create a workgroup various interested parties that are spelled out in the legislation to explore six different items that she wanted to go over with the Board:
1) The Licensing of Master Journey/Apprentice Electricians by the State Board

Director Bailey explained to the Board that this item will include uniform education and experience requirements. Director Bailey stated that in the many interactions she has had with the Board regarding State licensing, she concurs that there needs to be licensing for both Master, Journey, and Apprentice Electricians, with which the Board agreed.. 
2) Licensing Regulation & Qualifications for individuals to provide Low-Voltage Electrical Services

Director Bailey explained to the Board that the workgroup is to explore licensing for individuals providing low voltage electrical services in the State including exempting individuals who work with residential integrators in low voltage technology systems. Director Bailey explained, for anyone who was not aware, that low voltage licensing is done through local jurisdictions and that the general consensus is that workers on residential integrators, including 5k technology, home theaters, smart appliances, etc., should be exempt from the license requirement. Chairman Wilson stated because of changing technology, one of the places not addressed in the hearings was the new smart phone application or link to Google Home & Electra. Chairman Wilson continued that changing switches or adding electrical components that are high voltage to operate a system, a determination might be required as to whether such work constitutes a service to be provided by a licensed individual. Director Bailey stated that maybe the Board could craft a definition of residential integrators that excludes connection to an electrical current.
3) Role of Local Government in Licensing & Code Enforcement for Electricians and Low Voltage Electrical Services
Director Bailey explained to the Board that handling applications for permits to provide electrical services, which triggers inspections, has historically been solely a local jurisdictional matter. She believes that the workgroup should leave this matter with the local jurisdictions, as it is handled for other the provision of other mechanical services with statewide licensing, such as HVACR, and plumbing. Director Bailey stated that she had a conversation with the Department officials regarding code enforcement and the recommendation was that if there will be statewide licensing, any regulatory action and resulting discipline, if warranted, should be handled on a statewide level. Director Bailey added that this could be an issue with local jurisdictions because presently, all disciplinary action is initiated at the jurisdictional level; the Board generally only takes reciprocal action, and then, only if the individual holds a license issued by the Board.
4) Adoption of the National Electric Code across all jurisdictions in the State

Director Bailey reminded the Board that not all of the local jurisdictions currently adopt the correct code edition, which is updated cyclically, and, as a result, licensees have had difficulty determining what code edition is used in each jurisdiction. Director Bailey concluded that this was a topic that would definitely need to be addressed by the workgroup.

5) Examination of the Cost and Benefits of Adopting the Proposed Licensing Scheme 
Director Bailey informed the Board that there will be additional revenue brought in from the licensing of Journey and Apprentice Electricians, but there will also be additional costs associated with administering an increased licensing program. Additional costs will result from the management and adjudication of consumer complaints at the State level State. Chairman Wilson stated that, typically, an enforcement/regulatory proceeding arises from a complaint submitted by a consumer or inspector. Chairman Wilson added that, from his point of view, the local jurisdictions would still be responsible for issuing permits and conducting code compliance inspections. Chairman Wilson stated he did not believe statewide licensing would result in significantly more cases than the Board presently manages. Director Bailey explained to the Board and Chairman Wilson that, presently, when a consumer brings a complaint to the Board, it is forwarded to the local jurisdiction to make a determination as to whether regulatory action, including a sanction, is warranted. However, if licenses are issued solely at the State level, the Board would be responsible to review, investigate, and, if warranted, charge and adjudicate complaints, as do most other occupational and professional licensing boards.
6) Any other relevant issues as determined by the Department

Director Bailey suggested that license examination and continuing education might be two issues that the workgroup must address. Ms. Bailey explained that local jurisdictions still want to remain a testing agency. Additionally, some the local jurisdictions require their own specific continuing education credits/course providers. Counsel stated, for the edification of the Board, that there was a Task Force created in 2014 when there was a Statewide licensing bill that was asked to produce a bill on statewide licensing. Counsel explained that this group did create a bill that the members of the Task Force, including representatives of each local jurisdiction, agreed upon, but when the legislative session began in 2015, there was a number of conflicts presented. Counsel further clarified that the stated purpose of the workgroup is to discuss the matters and reach a consensus so that the Department can submit a report on the findings and recommendations of the workgroup to the Senate Education, Health, and Environmental Affairs Committee and the House Economic Matters Committee on or before December 1, 2020.

 Director Bailey gave the Board the required list of workgroup members pursuant to SB 994:

1) a representative of State Board of Master Electrician;
2) an representative from electrical licensing authorities in local government;
3) State and locally licensed electricians and of varying experience;

4) an electrical inspector;
5) low voltage electricians;
6) Representative from the solar photovoltaic technology industry;
7) a representative of a labor organization that represents local electricians; and
8) any stakeholder as determined by the Department
Chairman Wilson stated that he would volunteer to serve as the representative for the State Board of Master Electricians.
 
NEW BUSINESS
None to report.
CORRESPONDENCE
 
None to report.
 
CHAIR REPORT
 
None to report.
  
COUNSEL’S REPORT
 
None to report.
ADJOURNMENT
 
Motion was made by Mr. Brown, seconded by Mr. Warner, and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 10:37 a.m.
 
___________________________________             ____________________
Jack Wilson, Chairman                                                      Date
 
________        Without Corrections
 
________        With Corrections
2

